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U.S. Fish and Wildlife Serv., Interior § 18.128 

§ 18.127 What activities are prohib-
ited? 

(a) Intentional take and lethal inci-
dental take of polar bears or Pacific 
walruses; and 

(b) Any take that fails to comply 
with this part or with the terms and 
conditions of your Letter of Authoriza-
tion. 

§ 18.128 What are the mitigation, moni-
toring, and reporting requirements? 

(a) Mitigation. Holders of a Letter of 
Authorization must use methods and 
conduct activities in a manner that 
minimizes to the greatest extent prac-
ticable adverse impacts on walruses 
and polar bears, their habitat, and on 
the availability of these marine mam-
mals for subsistence uses. Dynamic 
management approaches, such as tem-
poral or spatial limitations in response 
to the presence of marine mammals in 
a particular place or time or the occur-
rence of marine mammals engaged in a 
particularly sensitive activity (such as 
feeding), must be used to avoid or mini-
mize interactions with polar bears, 
walruses, and subsistence users of 
these resources. 

(1) All applicants. (i) We require hold-
ers of Letters of Authorization to co-
operate with us and other designated 
Federal, State, and local agencies to 
monitor the impacts of oil and gas ex-
ploration, development, and production 
activities on polar bears and Pacific 
walruses. 

(ii) Holders of Letters of Authoriza-
tion must designate a qualified indi-
vidual or individuals to observe, 
record, and report on the effects of 
their activities on polar bears and Pa-
cific walruses. 

(iii) Holders of Letters of Authoriza-
tion must have an approved polar bear 
and/or walrus interaction plan on file 
with the Service and onsite, and polar 
bear awareness training will also be re-
quired of certain personnel. Interaction 
plans must include: 

(A) The type of activity and, where 
and when the activity will occur, i.e., a 
plan of operation; 

(B) A food and waste management 
plan; 

(C) Personnel training materials and 
procedures; 

(D) Site at-risk locations and situa-
tions; 

(E) Walrus and bear observation and 
reporting procedures; and 

(F) Bear and walrus avoidance and 
encounter procedures. 

(iv) All applicants for a Letter of Au-
thorization must contact affected sub-
sistence communities to discuss poten-
tial conflicts caused by location, tim-
ing, and methods of proposed oper-
ations and submit to us a record of 
communication that documents these 
discussions. If appropriate, the appli-
cant for a Letter of Authorization 
must also submit to us a POC that en-
sures that activities will not interfere 
with subsistence hunting and that ad-
verse effects on the availability of 
polar bear or Pacific walruses are mini-
mized (see § 18.124(c)(4)). 

(v) If deemed appropriate by the 
Service, holders of a Letter of Author-
ization will be required to hire and 
train polar bear monitors to alert crew 
of the presence of polar bears and ini-
tiate adaptive mitigation responses. 

(2) Onshore activities. (i) Efforts to min-
imize disturbance around known polar 
bear dens.—Holders of a Letter of Au-
thorization must take efforts to limit 
disturbance around known polar bear 
dens. 

(ii) Efforts to locate polar bear dens.— 
Holders of a Letter of Authorization 
seeking to carry out onshore explo-
ration activities in known or suspected 
polar bear denning habitat during the 
denning season (November–April) must 
make efforts to locate occupied polar 
bear dens within and near proposed 
areas of operation, utilizing appro-
priate tools, such as, forward-looking 
infrared (FLIR) imagery and/or polar 
bear scent-trained dogs. All observed or 
suspected polar bear dens must be re-
ported to the Service prior to the initi-
ation of activities. 

(iii) Exclusion zone around known 
polar bear dens.—Operators must ob-
serve a 1.6-km (1-mi) operational exclu-
sion zone around all known polar bear 
dens during the denning season (No-
vember–April, or until the female and 
cubs leave the areas). Should pre-
viously unknown occupied dens be dis-
covered within 1.6 km (1 mi) of activi-
ties, work must cease and the Service 
contacted for guidance. The Service 
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